
ABSTRACT 

WATER AND THE WORD: BAPTISM AND THE EDUCATION OF THE CLERGY IN THE 
CAROLINGIAN EMPIRE: A Study of Texts and Manuscripts, 2 vols. in 
folio, University of Notre Dame Press, 1994 (currently in press). 

This is a study of Carolingian baptismal commentaries in their 
ninth-century manuscripts. In the past, anonymous, quasi-liturgical 
commentaries have been neglected by historians, but this study 
shows they are a key to unlocking the actual work and achievement 
of the Carolingian Reform in its primary aim to educate an empire. 
How these texts functioned is shown through the kinds of manuscript 
books in which they circulated (Part I) , and through the variation 
of the texts themselves (Part II). 

A few Carolingian treatises on the ceremonies of baptism by 
celebrated authors such as Theodulf of Orleans and Leidrad of Lyons 
are well known, but numerous others, whose authors are anonymous, 
have never been published. Even of those that have, new critical 
editions have been needed using manuscripts never previously 
employed. Thus, an important contribution of this book is a first 
or new edition of sixty-four Carolingian baptismal commentaries (in 
Volume 2). Brought together as a corpus and studied in relation to 
one another, this representative sample of texts is a rich, 
hitherto unexploited source for historians engaged in assessing the 
true nature of the Carolingian Reform and the lasting importance of 
the Carolingian era. 

In the Introduction, Carolingian baptismal commentaries are 
placed in the context of the Carolingian Reform. The fundamental 
role of baptism in the aim of the Reform to transform morally all 
of society is explained. The education of the people which began at 
baptism depended on the local parish priest, whose own education 
became the focal point of the Reform. 

In Part I, the ninth-century manuscripts (fully described in 
Volume 2, Appendix A) in which the baptismal commentaries are found 
show that the baptismal commentaries were only one small part of 
volumes containing a diversity of other material, such as sermons, 
penitentials, canon law collections, liturgical ordines, 
commentaries on the Creeds, the Mass, and the Lord's Prayer 1 

episcopal capitularies, clerical examinations, computation tables, 
glossaries, and much more. {An index of all the subject matter 
contained in sixty-two of these collection volumes is given in 
Volume 2, Appendix B.) I argue that because of the variety of 
material in any one volume, these books were intended as study 
guides for the basic {primary) education of the clergy. 

In the second chapter of Part I {Chapter Three), I inquire 
more specifically by whom and where these volumes were intended to 
be used. While there is yet much work to be done to establish 
models of all the different types of handbooks, schoolbooks, and 
reference works that could constitute volumes intended for the 
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education of the clergy, one of the most interesting kinds of 
volumes that emerges is what I term a "clerical instruction
reader," intended for rural parish priests. It sometimes functioned 
as a primer, to teach clerics simply how to read Latin. Other 
volumes containing baptismal commentaries were clearly schoolbooks, 
monastic as well as episcopal. The enormous significance of 
monasteries with a program to educate parish clergy is discussed in 
the conclusion. Two other kinds of volumes containing baptismal 
commentaries are bishops' pastoral manuals and bishops' reference 
works. 

In Part II, I turn to the baptismal commentaries themselves 
and ask why these texts, composed in response to legislation 
requiring that priests be able to explain baptism (sometimes it is 
added, "according to the Roman custom"), differ from one another. 
Understanding how they are different enables one to see how the 
Carolingian Reform was actually implemented in individual dioceses. 
One way they differ is in the number and the sequence of the 
ceremonies they describe, from the pre-baptism scrutinies to the 
post-baptism Confirmation and Communion of the Lord's Body and 
Blood. Different models they follow include the Roman ordo (rite) 
of baptism, John the Deacon's sixth-century description of baptism, 
Alcuin's description, Charlemagne's questionnaire on baptism to his 
archbishops, Rabanus Maurus' exposition, and the set of baptismal 
prayers in the Gelasian Sacramentary. 

In the first chapter of Part II (Chapter Four) , I describe how 
baptism was celebrated according to ninth-century liturgical books. 
In Chapters Five through Eight I then compare the baptismal 
commentaries to their models and show that where they differ from 
their model, slightly changing the order of ceremonies, or omitting 
or adding cremonies, this has been done intentionally, due ' to a 
preference for a local tradition. These comparisons sometimes take 
the reader into the minutiae of Spanish, North Italian, and 
Gallican rites of baptism. What emerges is the variety in the 
celebration of baptism across Carolingian Europe, a variety that 
persists right down to the end of the ninth century. 

Another way the baptismal commentaries differ is in their 
explanations of the ceremonies. In Chapter Nine it is shown what 
the cleric was actually taught as to the origin, meaning, and 
purpose of exorcism, exsufflation, the giving of salt, the delivery 
of the creed, chrismation, foot-washing, etc. Although they rely 
largely on earlier sources, most striking is the care the composers 
took to select, reword, and otherwise edit their sources in 
countless small ways. In Chapter Ten it is shown that this care 
extended not only to the original composers of the baptismal 
commentaries, but to those who compiled the volumes in which they 
circulated. The compilers took care to select texts for the 
cleric's instruction that were familiar or useful to a cleric in 
his particular geographic location. 

; 
/ In Part III, the conclusion, the Carolingian Reform is defined 

in light of the evidence of the baptismal commentaries in their 
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collection volumes. The primary aim of the Reform, overriding 
conformity of practice, was the basic education of the clergy. 
Standardization of the liturgy was not achieved; furthermore, the 
baptismal texts help to explain the Carolingians' understanding of 
the "Roman" rite of baptism as referring to the scrutinies, and not 
to any one complete liturgical ordo of baptism. The Reform was far 
more an individualistic undertaking from archdiocese to archdiocese 
than a centrally-coordinated program from the royal palace. 
Monastic as well as episcopal schools played a significant role in 
preparing diocesan clergy, due to cooperation between the bishop 
and the monasteries in his diocese. The physical resources, 
ingenuity, and good-will of a particular bishop brought about 
reform in his own diocese. Only his personal interest can explain 
the often surprising care taken to alter the available models of 
baptismal expositions to conform to local liturgical usages and 
needs. Indeed, this study shows that it is less accurate to speak 
of the "Carolingian Reform," than to speak of individual, 
archdiocesan-wide reforms, such as the "Sens reform 
under Archbishop Magnus." 

In Volume II, the editions of the texts include approximately 
thirty never before published as well as new editions of 
approximately another thirty, using more manuscripts than previous 
editions. Every variant reading, however minor, is shown in the 
critical apparatuses, in order to preserve the ''living" quality of 
these texts, which were constantly altered by successive copyists~ 
Recording all the variants also makes it possible sometimes to link 
manuscripts of unknown origin with manuscripts whose place of 
origin is known. These editions invite much more work to be done on 
ninth-century theology, use of the Bible, and use of allegory than 
was possible in this study. Finally, because many of the baptismal 
commentaries are also found in tenth- through twelfth-century 
manuscripts (as the "List of Manuscripts" shows), this study 
supports recent research, and urges further work, on the continuity 
of the "Carolingian" Reform well beyond the ninth century. 
Baptismal tracts and other texts for the instruction of the clergy 
in the Carolingian period were a part of the greatest enduring 
legacy of that era, the idea and the reality of universal 
education. 


